

## The Intersection of Policing and Race

By Danyelle Solomon September 1, 2016

Although the acrimony between communities of color and law enforcement is currently grabbing news headlines, it is an old story with the seeds of discord planted long ago. The intersection of race and policing and the resulting rancor has roots that can be traced back to the very origins of this nation. Therefore, understanding this complicated history and its lingering vestiges is key to finding solutions to the very serious problems that continue to fester today.

Policing in America originated in colonial times and featured two primary modes—centralized municipal policing and slave patrols. The first, which provided the framework for modern-day law enforcement, began in 1838 in Boston, Massachusetts, as a response to increased public intoxication, gambling, and population growth. Slave patrols on the other hand, originating in South Carolina in the early 1700s, served the primary functions of apprehending escaped slaves and instilling fear to deter revolts and maintain discipline.

Slave patrols and centralized municipal policing were both known for their brutality and ruthlessness.<sup>3</sup> Over time and with the eventual passage of constitutional amendments outlawing slavery, slave patrols were officially disbanded. However, unofficially, remnants of slave patrols and their mandate remained very much in place. Much of the intimidation, violence, and murders of newly freed slaves and later their descendants continued unabated for decades, carried out by groups such as the Ku Klux Klan, which rarely faced punishment from local police departments.<sup>4</sup> According to a 2006 FBI Threat Assessment Report, "the Ku Klux Klan is notable among white supremacist groups for historically having found support in many communities, which often translated into ties to local law enforcement."<sup>5</sup>

In more recent decades, local police departments across the country have made positive changes. Advancements of technology, science, and social justice have affected law enforcement for the better. Policing originated as a responsive model and evolved into a proactive model with an emphasis on preventing crime. For example, instead of responding to gambling brawls or public drunkenness, we now have laws and policing procedures to curb such behavior. The implementation of new technologies and the incorporation of science now help solve and prevent crimes. Police officers have formed unions and have implemented some policies and practices to help reduce corruption and provide greater accountability. The creation of internal affairs units and the implementation of both dash and body cameras are just a few examples of efforts aimed at helping to reduce corruption and increase accountability.

Despite these advances and improvements in policing, remnants of the past continue to permeate throughout American society. Consistent polling over the years reveal the differences in African American and white American attitudes toward law enforcement in the United States. According to a 2014 McClatchy-Marist Poll, 76 percent of African Americans believed there was "a problem with the justice system when it comes to law enforcement and race," compared to 33 percent of their white counterparts. In addition, only 22 percent of African Americans have a great deal of confidence in law enforcement, compared to 50 percent of their white counterparts.

Today, people of color are overrepresented at every point in the criminal justice system. People of color make up more than 60 percent of the prison population, yet they only represent 39.9 percent of the U.S. population. More specifically, African Americans represent 13 percent of the U.S. population, yet comprise 40 percent of those incarcerated. Statistically, 1 in 3 African American males born in 2001 will go to prison at some point during their lifetime; for Latino males, the number is 1 in 6. African Americans are also 2.5 times more likely to be arrested than their white counterparts. In their interactions with law enforcement officers, young black males are 21 times more likely to be shot by a law enforcement officer than their white counterparts.9

In order to move forward and improve relations between communities and law enforcement, it is essential to have open and honest discussions about the role of law enforcement in American communities. As FBI Director James Comey stated, "At many points in American history, law enforcement enforced the status quo, a status quo that was often brutally unfair to disfavored groups." This will require recognition of the origins of policing; acknowledgement of the continued disproportionate impact and overly aggressive policing in communities of color; and adoption of a progressive, forwardlooking framework for what all Americans want to see in their local law enforcement agencies.

This issue brief offers five policy recommendations to bridge the divide and build trust between communities of color and law enforcement:

- 1. Institute a special prosecutor policy and create community police review boards
- 2. Expand law enforcement training and community-centered responses
- 3. Institute statewide use-of-force guidelines
- 4. Mandate data collection
- 5. Invest in officer and community wellness

# 1. Institute a special prosecutor policy and create community police review boards

One of the most important ways that state and local officials can build trust between law enforcement and communities of color is to ensure accountability and justice. Research and data show that communities of color are disproportionately affected at all stages of the criminal justice system. In addition, only 30 percent of Americans believe that law enforcement departments are effective and fair in holding officers accountable for misconduct. The perception—real or perceived—is that local prosecutors have far too great of an interest in protecting and justifying the actions of local law enforcement. Furthermore, the reality of racial disparities within the criminal justice system leads to an erosion of trust in the actors who operate the system.

When trying criminal cases, prosecutors rely on testimony and evidence collected by their local police officers. Prosecutors and law enforcement work together as a team in bringing cases. Therefore, when the cases being brought are against their fellow law enforcement colleagues, impartiality is questioned. In an effort to ensure accountability and remove any perception of conflicts of interest, a special prosecutor should be assigned when deadly use of force occurs. Special prosecutors are external officers of the court who can be assigned to investigate specific criminal charges filed against government officials and law enforcement officers. The need for external and independent prosecutors and investigators in officer-involved shootings was also supported by the bipartisan President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing, which held that such implementation "will demonstrate the transparency to the public that can lead to mutual trust between community and law enforcement."

While there are several approaches employed across the country that can be used as a model, the Center for American Progress strongly encourages jurisdictions to adopt an automatic referral model to handle investigations and prosecutions of law enforcement killings of civilians, sexual misconduct by law enforcement officers, and excessive use of force charges. Automatic referrals would allow cases to immediately be shifted to an independent special prosecutor without relying on other elected officials for approval. New York Attorney General Eric Schneiderman, in asking for special authority to take over cases from local prosecutors, stated that the central issue in these cases should be "whether there is public confidence that justice has been served." When creating these new avenues for stronger accountability and transparency, jurisdictions should also ensure that offices are properly staffed and funded to handle these cases.

In addition to the implementation of a special prosecutor policy, the community itself should have a role in ensuring police accountability. One such tool is the civilian review board, which operates as an extension of the democratic process. Review boards allow citizens and non-sworn officers to investigate complaints and misconduct by law enforcement officers, allowing for public review of law enforcement departments. Originally created in the late 1940s in response to police brutality and the lack

of accountability for misconduct, such review boards were not seen as effective. It was not until the civil rights movement of the 1960s that civilian review boards expanded substantially. While there are different models for such boards, CAP recommends that jurisdictions give civilian review boards the power to independently investigate complaints and make recommendations to the police chief or commissioner regarding incidents. In reviewing the 50 largest police departments in the country, more than half lack a civilian review board with independent investigative authority. In addition, even among those boards that have some investigative authority, many members are appointed by either a police commissioner or mayor. Detroit is the only city with a civilian review board in which all members are elected by Detroit residents.

Civilian review boards are essential to building trust with the local community. A board that has independent investigative authority, the ability to provide recommendations, and a balance of appointed officials and community leaders will help ensure that the community feels engaged in the decision-making process that holds law enforcement accountable. Failure to establish a community review board with these key components only leads to a weak board. As Udi Ofer, executive director of the American Civil Liberties Union of New Jersey, stated, "A weak board is worse than no board at all because it gives the illusion of accountability, but actually provides little to none." 18

### 2. Expand officer training and community-centered responses

Law enforcement officers are just like the rest of Americans. They are exposed to the same hidden and overt racial biases to which all Americans are exposed. Yet what makes them different from other Americans is the extraordinary power they hold and protection they receive as officers of the state. Given their enormous authority and the responsibility that it carries, quality training is essential. However, the current training model for law enforcement officers fails to adequately correspond to the wide range of issues they encounter on the job. Training therefore must be expanded to include issues such as implicit bias, the use of force, and instruction on de-escalation and dealing effectively with a range of social issues, including mental illness. Moreover, this training must be treated as a form of continuing education. Such training expansion will better prepare officers to handle the many challenges they encounter on a daily basis.

According to the Bureau of Justice Statistics, an average of 168 hours of training was required for officers, between 2011 and 2013, on the topics of firearms, defensive tactics, and use of force in state and local law enforcement training academies. On average, 71 hours were dedicated to firearms training and 60 hours focused on self-defense. However, an average of only 21 hours was spent on the use of force—and that 21 hours included any and all de-escalation training. Clearly, this is not a balanced approach to officer training. In addition, the bureau found that 70 percent of African Americans who have been subject to law enforcement use of force believe that the force they experienced was excessive.

African Americans are three to five times more likely than white Americans to believe that law enforcement misconduct frequently occurs in their city, and African Americans are three times more likely to say that law enforcement misconduct occurs "very often" in their neighborhood.<sup>23</sup>

Although research and data reveal that African Americans are no more violent than white Americans, stereotypes persist. Dr. Philip Goff, president and cofounder of the Center for Policing Equity, has produced research showing that some law enforcement officers perceive African Americans as "hyper-masculine" and therefore view them as being more dangerous, leading to more violent interactions.<sup>24</sup> Despite countless reports citing empirical evidence that African Americans use drugs at the same rate or lower than their white counterparts, <sup>25</sup> African Americans are disproportionately stopped, searched, and arrested for drug possession and drug-related crimes and, if found guilty, serve longer sentences than their white counterparts. In addition, a 2012 study found that during a video-game simulation, officers "were quicker to shoot an armed black person, and slower to refrain from shooting an unarmed black person, than they were with members of any other racial group."26

To combat these biases, officers must be trained to recognize their prejudices. While this training will not remove bias per se, it will raise awareness about it. Recently, the U.S. Department of Justice announced that it would train all its law enforcement agents and prosecutors to recognize and address their own implicit biases.<sup>27</sup> This is a good first step and an important model for what should be done at the state level. In a memo to employees, Deputy Attorney General Sally Yates noted that implicit bias "presents unique challenges to effective law enforcement, because it can alter where investigators and prosecutors look for evidence and how they analyze it without their awareness or ability to compensate."28 By recognizing one's biases, one can reduce them. It is crucial that bias training be continuous and mandatory. Just as importantly, this expansion in training cannot be the sole source for change; instead, it should be viewed as part of the larger conversation around improving community and law enforcement relations.

In addition to expanding training for law enforcement, the Center for American Progress recommends that law enforcement agencies invest in community response teams. As mentioned above, law enforcement officers are forced to address many complicated societal issues beyond the scope of their primary duties and functions. On a daily basis, law enforcement interacts with individuals suffering from mental health concerns, substance abuse disorders, disabilities, trauma, and poverty.<sup>29</sup> Law enforcement is consistently being asked to be the first line of defense on issues that are beyond the scope of their official duties without being provided with the resources to do so. To provide law enforcement support to address these issues, states should support the collaboration of law enforcement units and multidisciplinary teams. Many jurisdictions have already established a Crisis Intervention Team, or CIT, which increases collaboration between law enforcement and mental health providers with the primary goal of providing the services needed by individuals with mental health conditions, resulting in fewer arrests.<sup>30</sup> Between 7 percent and 10 percent of all police interactions are with individuals with mental health conditions,<sup>31</sup>

and according to Mike Woody, president of CIT International, "a 40-hour course does not make an officer an expert at handling these calls."32 Instead, partnering with experts and working together as a team helps to de-escalate situations and better provide the services that are needed to the individual in question.

As state and local officials create their annual budgets, they should prioritize allocating state and federal dollars to create multidisciplinary community response teams that consist of mental health professionals, substance abuse professionals, and social workers. By working with law enforcement, such teams are able to utilize a wide array of expertise to deliver the services actually needed within a community.

## 3. Institute statewide guidelines for "use of force"

According to the International Association of Chiefs of Police, use of force is defined as "the amount of effort required by police to compel compliance by an unwilling subject." 33 Currently, there is no universally agreed-upon definition or standard governing when and how officers should use force.<sup>34</sup> No two situations are exactly the same; therefore, defining when and how to use force becomes complicated. There must be an appropriate balance between law enforcement officers ability to protect themselves on the job while also protecting their fellow citizens from harm, but it is essential to ensure that individuals being apprehended by law enforcement are not subject to unlawful and unnecessary use of force.

In a fascinating new preliminary study released by Harvard professor Ronald Fryer Jr., data revealed that nonlethal use of force by law enforcement against African Americans and Latinos is significant. Fryer looked at 10 cities and counties to assess whether law enforcement was actually treating African Americans differently than their white counterparts. According to the initial results, "blacks and Hispanics are more than fifty percent more likely to have an interaction with police which involves any use of force."35 This is further evidence that communities of color consistently have negative interactions with law enforcement, which contributes to a lack of trust between the two. The constant harassment and mistreatment of a particular community by law enforcement creates an environment of mistrust and skepticism, further entrenching the belief that law enforcement is not there to protect and serve. This type of toxic environment leads to community disbelief even when deadly force used by a law enforcement officer is justifiable.<sup>36</sup>

While Fryer's research, among others, helps to define the scope of the problem, a complete picture is still lacking. Based upon an examination of the FBI's law enforcement shooting data, an average of about 400 shootings of civilians by law enforcement have occurred annually over the past decade.<sup>37</sup> But this calculation is flawed because the FBI data lack a complete breakdown of officer-involved shootings or any demographics about the shootings. This lack of data led the Washington Post and Guardian newspapers to begin tracking

these incidents in the aftermath of the shooting of Michael Brown by an officer in August 2014. Based on their calculations, African Americans are being shot at a rate 2.5 times higher than white Americans.<sup>38</sup> According to *The Washington Post*, in 2015, there were 990 people killed by law enforcement, more than double what the FBI is formally reporting.

The research and data gaps are a call to state and local officials to require their law enforcement departments to not only have clearly defined policies on when and how to use force when interacting with the public in a wide array of situations but also to collect data on each incident. By producing comprehensive policies on use of force that include a mechanism for training, investigations, prosecutions, and data collection, jurisdictions can provide the public with transparency, access to information, and avenues for accountability. These are key ingredients for restoring community trust in law enforcement.

#### 4. Mandate data collection

The proof is in the pudding, or in this case, the proof can be found in the numbers. In October 2015, FBI Director Comey, in remarks made before the U.S. House of Representatives, said, "[W]e can't have an informed discussion, because we don't have data."39 As discussed above, it is essential that state and local officials mandate data collection regarding use of force by law enforcement. There is a significant gap in uniformity when gathering these types of data. Law enforcement agencies are not required to collect these data, which makes it challenging to understand the complete scope of the problem. In addition, the practicality of collecting these data is challenging.

The FBI's Uniform Crime Reporting Program is the primary source for all homicide data in the United States, including police-involved deaths. Unfortunately, states are not mandated to provide this information to the FBI, yielding patchwork data sets. 40 Most law enforcement agencies don't include justifiable homicides in their official murder count, failing to provide an accurate and complete description of what is happening in the state for the department to review.<sup>41</sup> For example, the deaths of Eric Garner and Akai Gurley—both in New York—would be counted differently. The death of Eric Garner is not counted because the officer was not indicted on charges, compared to the officer in the Gurley case, who was indicted. These omissions in reporting fail to provide the public with an accurate assessment of what is happening in their communities. Moreover, while other jurisdictions may report data, it's typically done in a piecemeal fashion. 42

In an effort to provide better data, Congress passed the Death in Custody Reporting Act of 2013, a bill that would mandate such reporting by states and would give the U.S. attorney general the discretion to reduce federal law enforcement funding by as much as 10 percent to states that fail to comply.<sup>43</sup> This legislation requires states to submit a wide range of information when an individual dies in custody or while being detained

or arrested and, most importantly, "a brief description of the circumstances surrounding the death." In addition, it requires the attorney general to conduct a study of this information to "determine means by which such information can be used to reduce the number of such deaths."44 In August 2016, the U.S. Department of Justice requested public comment regarding the changes to the current model of data collection under the Arrest-Related Death Program with the reauthorization of the Death in Custody Reporting Act in 2013. The department crafted a "mixed methodology" approach to address the concerns raised about the lack of accurate and complete data.<sup>45</sup> More specifically, the new methodology will rely on open sources to identify potential cases but will also be supplemented with reports from law enforcement agencies, corners, and medical examiners for the specific details on the decedent and incident on a quarterly basis.<sup>46</sup>

In addition, the President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing recommended that policies on use of force should require agencies to collect, maintain, and report data to the federal government on all officer-involved shootings—whether fatal or nonfatal—as well as all in-custody deaths. 47 By obtaining access to these data, the federal government, policymakers, and communities can be properly informed when making policy decisions. Some states have already begun taking steps to improve their data collection. For example, in 2015, California Attorney General Kamala Harris created a new program that provides increased public access to data about in-custody civilian deaths to better inform policymaking and also to increase transparency and build trust with the community.<sup>48</sup>

The passage of the Death in Custody Reporting Act and the recommendations by the President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing are good first steps. However, state and local officials should not wait on the requirements of federal law. Instead, they should begin to implement these changes proactively in their local departments, including mandating data collection and updating law enforcement computer systems. These data can be used to increase transparency, provide accountability, and also offer a tool to incentivize jurisdictions to make improvements and address discrimination.

## 5. Invest in officer and community wellness

Trauma is an emotional response to a terrible event that can lead to shock and denial, as well as physical complications.<sup>49</sup> Individuals who are routinely exposed to traumatic events and related daily pressures and who are trained to defend themselves against such incidents can experience high levels of stress. Law enforcement officers regularly witness the effects of poverty, crime, violence, death, and drugs on communities, as well as personally experiencing violence and the risk of violence toward themselves and their colleagues. They also are routinely criticized, which typically leads to isolation or internalization.<sup>50</sup> The stress of the job and feelings of isolation can lead to stress and trauma. The Office of Community Oriented Policing Services within the U.S. Department of Justice established

a National Officer Safety and Wellness Group in 2011 at the request of former Attorney General Eric Holder.<sup>51</sup> The purpose of the group is to encourage a culture shift toward health and wellness within law enforcement agencies. At the group's first convening, some of the most critical areas identified as topics for concern included the need to provide mental health services and support programs, destigmatizing the need to ask for help and services, and providing officers with a confidential avenue to access such services. 52

This desire to shift internal culture and provide services to officers dealing with trauma is also supported by the International Association of Chiefs of Police, which, in 2012, created the Center for Officer Safety and Wellness. Moreover, access to services is essential for the safety of officers as well as citizens. 53 However, as many jurisdictions face shrinking budgets and competing funding priorities, it is important to protect funding for the physical and mental health of officers.<sup>54</sup> Simply put, officer wellness leads to increased public safety. Officers with mental, physical, or substance abuse concerns cannot serve their communities as well as possible and may even be more of a danger than a help to the community they are sworn to serve.

Similarly, the communities police serve need access to health services. With the closure of mental health and substance abuse facilities, many individuals who officers encounter don't have access to the services they need and instead end up in jails and prisons. 55 Furthermore, community members also suffer from trauma. Research has shown that individuals living in high-crime and perceived high-crime neighborhoods also suffer higher levels of trauma and stress. According to a study by the American Journal of Orthopsychiatry, a person does not have to have direct experience with violent crime to be affected. 56 A perception of violence in one's ZIP code was enough to trigger posttraumatic stress disorder. Other studies have revealed a correlation between violence and cognitive ability. Resources should therefore not only go to officers but also to communities. As discussed in a recent Prevention Institute report, there is a growing need to combat community trauma through public health services in order to build resilience in communities faced with constant violence, systemic poverty, high unemployment, and poor health conditions.<sup>57</sup> For example, mediation efforts in high-crime neighborhoods across Baltimore helped to reduce homicides by nearly 60 percent according to an evaluation by the Centers for Disease Control and Johns Hopkins University.<sup>58</sup>

Therefore, CAP encourages state and local governments to prioritize funding for community health services specifically targeted toward mental health and substance abuse disorders. In addition, CAP recommends that officer wellness programs be provided as a proactive, not reactive, measure. As Dr. Brian Williams, a trauma surgeon at Parkland Memorial Hospital in Dallas, noted in the wake of the deaths of five Dallas police at the hands of a lone gunman last month, "[W]e are all in this together, we are all connected. All this violence, all this hatred, all these disagreements, it impacts us all, whether you realize it or not . . . Something has to be done."59

#### Conclusion

We can no longer go to separate corners and place upon the public a false choice of either "black lives matter" or "blue lives matter." Instead, communities, law enforcement officials, lawmakers, and community leaders alike must admit our country's tainted past. They must admit that we have chosen to underinvest in schools, allow poverty to persist in communities, and refuse to fund drug treatment and mental health facilities. We must admit that the criminal justice system at every stage disproportionately impacts people of color. We must admit it is easier to get your hands on a gun than a book or a computer in certain neighborhoods. We must admit some law enforcement officers are wrong. We must admit law enforcement officers are rarely held accountable. Likewise, we must admit that many of the issues facing our communities are placed, sometimes unfairly, on the shoulders of police to fix. Truly moving forward and bridging the centuries-long divide between communities of color and law enforcement in the United States will require confronting the history and policy priorities put in place that helped perpetuate an unjust and discriminatory criminal justice system as a nation.

Danyelle Solomon is the Director of Progress 2050 at the Center for American Progress.

#### Endnotes

- 1 Gary Potter, "The History of Policing in the United States, Part 1," Eastern Kentucky University, June 25, 2013, available at http://plsonline.eku.edu/insidelook/history-policingunited-states-part-1.
- 2 National Law Enforcement Museum, "The Early Days of American Law Enforcement," National Law Enforcement Museum Insider 4 (4) (2012), available at http://www.nleomf. org/museum/news/newsletters/online-insider/2012/ April-2012/early-days-american-law-enforcementapril-2012.html.
- 3 Potter, "The History of Policing in the United States."
- 4 David Chalmers, "Essay: The Ku Klux Klan," Southern Poverty Law Center, January 25, 2010, available at https://www. splcenter.org/fighting-hate/intelligence-report/2010/essayku-klux-klan.
- 5 Jorge Rivas, "It's time to admit police have a history of connections with the KKK," Fusion, December 16, 2015, available at http://fusion.net/story/245527/police-historykkk-connections/.
- 6 Bruce Drake, "Divide Between Blacks and Whites on Police Runs Deep," Pew Research Center, April 28, 2015, available at http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2015/04/28/blackswhites-police.
- 7 Ibid.
- 8 Todd A. Cox and Danyelle Solomon, "It's Time for Honest, Thorough Conversation About Policing and Race in America," Inside Sources, July 13, 2016, available at http:// www.insidesources.com/its-time-for-honest-thoroughconversation-about-policing-and-race-in-america.
- 9 Ryan Gabrielson, Ryann Grochowski Jones, and Eric Sagara, Deadly Force, in Black and White," ProPublica, available at https://www.propublica.org/article/deadly-force-in-blackand-white?utm\_source=et&utm\_medium=email&utm\_ campaign=dailynewsletter.
- 10 James B. Comey, "Hard Truths: Law Enforcement and Race," Federal Bureau of Investigation, February 12, 2015, available at https://www.fbi.gov/news/speeches/hard-truths-lawenforcement-and-race.
- 11 Udi Ofer, "Getting It Right: Building Effective Civilian Review Boards to Oversee Police," Seton Hall Law Review 46 (2016): 1033-1062, available at http://scholarship.shu.edu/cgi/ viewcontent.cgi?article=1572&context=shlr.
- 12 U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, "Revisiting Who Is Guarding the Guardians? A Report on Police Practices and Civil Rights in America" (2000), available at http://www.usccr.gov/pubs/ guard/main.htm.
- 13 President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing, Final Report of the President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing (Office of Community Oriented Policing Services, 2015), available at http://www.cops.usdoj.gov/pdf/taskforce/taskforce\_finalre-
- 14 The Editorial Board, "A Crisis of Confidence in Prosecutors," The New York Times, December 8, 2014, available at http:// www.nytimes.com/2014/12/09/opinion/a-crisis-of-confidence-in-prosecutors.html.
- 15 Samuel Walker, "The History of the Citizen Oversight." In Justina Cintrón Perino, ed., Citizen Oversight of Law Enforce ment (Chicago: American Bar Association, 2006), available at http://apps.americanbar.org/abastore/products/books/ abstracts/5330089samplech abs.pdf.
- 16 The top 50 police departments were chosen according to the number of full-time sworn personnel in 2013 according to the U.S. Department of Justice. Brian A. Reaves, "Local Police Departments, 2013: Personnel, Policies, and Practices' (Washington: Bureau of Justice Statistics, 2015), available at http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/lpd13ppp.pdf

- 17 Ofer, "Getting It Right."
- 18 Ibid.
- 19 Rich Morin, "Exploring Racial Bias Among Biracial and Single-Race Adults: The IAT" (Washington: Pew Research Center, 2015), available at http://www.pewsocialtrends. org/2015/08/19/exploring-racial-bias-among-biracial-andsingle-race-adults-the-iat.
- 20 Brian A. Reaves, "State and Local Law Enforcement Training Academies, 2013" (Washington: Bureau of Justice Statistics, 2016), available at http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/ slleta13.pdf.
- 21 Ibid.
- 22 Michele L. Jawando and Chelsea Parsons, "4 Ideas That Could Begin to Reform the Criminal Justice System and Improve Police-Community Relations" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2014), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/civil-liberties/ report/2014/12/18/103578/4-ideas-that-could-begin-toreform-the-criminal-justice-system-and-improve-policecommunity-relations.
- 23 Ibid.
- 24 Robin Heffler, "Cutting to the Core of Prejudice" (Los Angeles: UCLA, 2012), available at http://lifesciences.ucla.edu/ docs/phillipgoff.pdf.
- 25 Christopher Ingraham, "White People Are More Likely to Deal Drugs, but Black People Are More Likely to Get Arrested for It," The Washington Post, September 30, 2014, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/ wp/2014/09/30/white-people-are-more-likely-to-dealdrugs-but-black-people-are-more-likely-to-get-arrested-for-
- 26 PolicyLink, "Beyond Confrontation: Community-Centered Policing Tools," available at http://www.policylink.org/ equity-tools/limiting-use-of-force (last accessed August
- 27 U.S. Department of Justice, "Department of Justice Announces New Department-wide Implicit Bias Training for Personnel," Press release, June 27, 2016, available at https:// www.justice.gov/opa/pr/department-justice-announcesnew-department-wide-implicit-bias-training-personnel.
- 28 Sally Q. Yates, "Memorandum for All Department Law Enforcement Agents and Prosecutors: Implicit Bias Training," U.S. Department of Justice, June 27, 2016, available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/file/871116/download.
- 29 Rebecca Vallas, "Disabled Behind Bars: The Mass Incarceration of People With Disabilities in America's Jails and Prisons" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/criminal-justice/report/2016/07/18/141447/disabled-behind-bars.
- 30 Ibid.
- 31 Ibid.
- 32 Police Executive Research Forum, "Re-Engineering Training On Police Use of Force" (2015), available at http://www. policeforum.org/assets/reengineeringtraining1.pdf.
- 33 National Institute of Justice, "Police Use of Force," available at http://www.nij.gov/topics/law-enforcement/officer-safety/use-of-force/pages/welcome.aspx (last accessed August 2016).
- 34 Ibid.
- 35 Roland G. Fryer Jr., "An Empirical Analysis of Racial Difference In Police Use of Force." Working Paper 22399 (National Bureau of Economic Research, 2016), available at http:// www.nber.org/papers/w22399.pdf.

.....

- 36 Ibid.
- 37 "US Police Shootings: How Many Die Each Year?" BBC Magazine, July 18, 2016, available at http://www.bbc.com/news/ magazine-36826297.
- 38 National Public Radio, "Washington Post' Tracks More Than 500 Police Shootings in 2016," July 9, 2016, available at http://www.npr.org/2016/07/09/485388407/washingtonpost-tracks-more-than-500-police-shootings-in-2016.
- 39 BBC Magazine, "US Police Shootings."
- 40 Federal Bureau of Investigation, "About the Uniform Crime Reporting (UCR) Program," available at https://ucr.fbi.gov/ leoka/leoka-2010/aboutucrmain (last accessed August
- 41 J. David Goodman, "Justifiable Homicides, Taken Off the Books, Alter a Murder Tally, The New York Times, January 17, 2016, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2016/01/18/ nyregion/justifiable-homicides-taken-off-the-books-alter-amurder-tally.html.
- 42 Jawando and Parsons, "4 Ideas That Could Begin to Reform the Criminal Justice System and Improve Police-Community Relations."
- 43 Death in Custody Reporting Act of 2013. Public Law 113-242. 113th Cong. (December 18, 2014), available at https://www. congress.gov/bill/113th-congress/house-bill/1447/text.
- 44 Jawando and Parsons, "4 Ideas That Could Begin to Reform the Criminal Justice System and Improve Police-Community Relations."
- 45 Federal Register, "Agency Information Collection Activities; Proposed Collection Comments Requested; New collection: Arrest-Related Deaths Program," August 4, 2016, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/articles/2016/08/04/2016-18484/agency-information-collection-activities-proposed-collection-comments-requestednew-collection#furinf.
- 46 Federal Register, "Agency Information Collection Activities; Proposed Collection Comments Requested; New collection: Arrest-Related Deaths Program," August 4, 2016, available at https://www.federalregister.gov/articles/2016/08/04/2016-18484/agency-information-collection-activities-proposed-collection-comments-requestednew-collection#furinf.
- 47 President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing, Final Report of the President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing.
- 48 Chelsea Parsons, Arkadi Gerney, and Tim Daly, "Framework for Action: 28 Ideas for State Executive Action to Prevent Gun Violence and Fight Gun Crime" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https:// www.americanprogress.org/issues/guns-crime/report/2015/12/15/127399/framework-for-action.

- 49 American Psychological Association, "Trauma," available at http://www.apa.org/topics/trauma (last accessed August 2016)
- 50 Paul G. Brown, "Post Traumatic Stress Disorder in Law Enforcement" (Little Rock, AR: Criminal Justice Institute 2003), available at http://www.cji.edu/site/assets/files/1921/ post\_traumatic\_stress\_disorder.pdf.
- 51 Community Oriented Policing Services, "National Officer Safety and Wellness Group," available at http://cops.usdoj. gov/Default.asp?ltem=2603 (last accessed August 2016).
- 52 Mora L. Fielder, "Officer Safety and Wellness: An Overview of the Issues" (Washington: U.S. Department of Justice, 2011), available at http://cops.usdoj.gov/pdf/OSWG/e091120401-OSWGReport.pdf.
- 53 National Institute of Justice, "Causes of Officer Stress and Fatigue," available at http://www.nij.gov/topics/law-enforcement/officer-safety/stress-fatigue/pages/causes.aspx (last accessed August 2016).
- 54 Mora L. Fiedler, "Officer Safety and Wellness: An Overview of the Issues" (Washington: Community Policing Oriented Services, 2011), available at http://cops.usdoj.gov/pdf/ OSWG/e091120401-OSWGReport.pdf.
- 55 Treatment Advocacy Center, "No Room at the Inn: Trends and Consequences of Closing Public Psychiatric Hospitals," available at http://www.tacreports.org/bedstudy (last accessed August 2016).
- 56 Jen Christensen, "PTSD From Your ZIP Code: Urban Violence and the Brain," CNN, March 27, 2014, available at http:// www.cnn.com/2014/03/27/health/urban-ptsd-problems.
- 57 Howard Pinderhughes, Rachel A. Davis, and Myesha Williams, "Adverse Community Experiences and Resilience: A Framework for Addressing and Preventing Community Trauma" (Oakland, CA: Prevention Institute, 2015), available at http://www.preventioninstitute.org/component/jlibrary/ article/id-372/127.html.
- 58 Jayne O'Donnell, "Feds Examine Health Benefits of Screening and Linking to Social Services," USA Today, February 10, 2016, available at http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/ nation/2016/02/03/feds-study-funding-social-servicesdespite-data/78651738.
- 59 Alexandra King and Euan McKirdy, "Dallas Trauma Surgeon: 'This Killing, It Has to Stop," CNN, July 12, 2016, available at http://www.cnn.com/2016/07/11/us/emotional-dallas-drwilliams.

.....